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The regular meeting of the City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids was held on the above date at 7:00 p.m. at the Lloyd Andrews City Meeting Hall.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)







Suetta S. Scarbrough)


Greg Lawson)


Carol H. Cowen)


Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.  

Adoption of Business Agenda
Mayor Doughtie called Council’s attention to the Conflict of Interest statement in the agenda packet.

With no one indicating a conflict of interest with any of the items on the agenda, Mayor Doughtie called for a motion to adopt the business agenda.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to adopt the business agenda for February 14, 2012.
Public Comment (Scheduled) – Lance Jenkins, Main Street Director
Mr. Lance Jenkins, Main Street Director, thanked Mayor Doughtie for participating in the roast last week.  He stated it was the highest grossing roast to date.  He reported on new businesses opening on the Avenue—Connie’s Café in the former Java Junction building opened yesterday; The Gift Box & Gourmet at 1016 Roanoke Avenue will open in the spring and a bakery is under construction at 1032 Roanoke Avenue.  He stated Jennifer Tart Photography and Eddie’s Extreme Aquatics have opened in the historic Moody Building.  Mr. Jenkins stated a lot of money has been spent by property owners participating in the façade improvement program.  He also reported on two businesses planned for the old Fannye’s building downtown.  Mr. Jenkins stated they are very excited and will continue to work with businesses.
Mayor Doughtie thanked Mr. Jenkins for a very inspiring report.
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Public Comment (Scheduled) – Welton Worsham
Mr. Welton Worsham of 426 Webb Mill Road in Four Oakes, North Carolina stated he was pleased to hear the prayer before the meeting.  He stated he believes the Lord has called him to preach and believes that the Lord has a plan for the Roanoke Rapids Theatre to be a light to men.  Mr. Worsham relayed the story of being called by the Lord to get in his mother’s car and drive north on I-95.  He indicated that the gas light came on but he was able to keep on driving until the car stopped perfectly parallel with the Theatre.
Mayor Doughtie thanked Mr. Worsham for sharing his story and indicated to him that someone would follow up with him.

Approval of Council Minutes
Motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to approve Council Minutes dated January 3, 2012 (Work Session); January 10, 2012 (Regular Meeting) and January 19, 2012 (Special Meeting).
City Council Appointments:  Appointment to Senior Center Advisory Committee
A ballot vote was taken and the Clerk announced that Sandra Clements received the unanimous vote for appointment to the Senior Center Advisory Committee.
Motion was made by Councilwoman Cowen, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to appoint Sandra Clements to the Senior Center Advisory Committee for a term to expire August 2, 2014.
Amendment to Chapter 96 “Nuisances” of the Roanoke Rapids Code of Ordinances
Public Works Director Chalker reviewed with Council an amendment to the nuisance section of the City Code.  He stated staff proposes to add back to the Code a section to deal with abandoned or discarded containers.  He stated this amendment would ensure the removal of the airtight seal and any latching mechanisms on these types of containers.  Mr. Chalker stated this is a life safety issue as there have been documented cases of children that have died after becoming trapped in such containers.  He stated the second item concerns pools of stagnant water that cause or threaten to cause infestation by mosquitos and other disease-carrying insects.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if this would address only the white goods put out on the street to be picked up.
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Mr. Chalker stated no.  He stated if they see any outside, they will check with the property owner to ensure that the latching device has been removed.  
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked the process to follow up with the property owner.

Mr. Chalker explained that they would send a letter and give the property owner a certain timeframe to abate the nuisance.  He stated if the property owner does not comply, the City would impose a fine and then remove the appliance.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilman Lawson and unanimously carried to adopt the following ordinance:
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND CHAPTER 96 “NUISANCES” OF THE ROANOKE RAPIDS CITY CODE OF 1991.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF ROANOKE RAPIDS, NORTH CAROLINA, that:

SECTION 1.  Section 96.02 (c)(1) “Certain Conditions Deemed Nuisance” of the Roanoke Rapids City Code of 1991 be amended to add the following:


(i)  Abandoned or discarded containers.  It shall be unlawful for any person to discard, abandon, leave or allow to remain in any place, any icebox, refrigerator or other container, device or equipment of any kind with an interior storage area of more than two cubic feet of clear space which is airtight, without first removing the door or hinges from such icebox, refrigerator, container, device or equipment. This section shall not apply to any icebox, refrigerator, container, device or equipment which is being used for the purpose for which it was originally designed or is being used for display purposes by any retail or wholesale merchant or is crated, strapped or locked to such an extent that it is impossible for a child to obtain access to any airtight compartment thereof.

(j)  Pools of stagnant water causing or threatening to cause infestation by mosquitos and other disease-carrying insects which are or may be dangerous or prejudicial to the public health.

SECTION 2.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon adoption.
Consideration of Asbestos Removal Contract Award for the Vine Street CDBG-CR Project
Planning & Development Director Lasky reviewed the following  staff report with Council:

MEMORANDUM
TO:

Mayor Doughtie and City Council Members

FROM:

Kelly Lasky, Planning & Development Director/s/

RE:

Asbestos Removal Contract Award for the Vine Street CDBG-CR Project
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DATE:

February 13, 2012

An asbestos removal bid opening was held on February 10, 2012 for the Vine Street CDBG-CR Project.  Six (6) contractors submitted bids for the removal of asbestos from residential structures located at 105 Piland Street, 106 Piland Street, and 104 Taft Street.  A final bid tabulation form outlining the results is attached.

Requested Action
The Planning & Development Department recommends awarding the asbestos removal contract for the Vine Street CDBG-CR Project to the low bidder, Carolina Lead Abatement, in the amount of $5,000.

HOLLAND CONSULTING PLANNERS, INC.

FINAL BID TABULATION FORM

PROJECT:  ROANOKE RAPIDS FY 08 CDBG-CR


BID OPENING DATE:  FEB. 10, 2012
	CASE

FILE #
	ADDRESS
	ACTUAL BID

(TABULATED)
	CONTRACTOR
	RECOMMENDED

AWARD (()
	COMMENTS

	3
	106 PILAND STREET

ROANOKE RAPIDS NC
	$1,995.00
	Eastern Environmental
	
	Carolina Lead Abatement is low bidder.

	
	
	$2,962.00
	EHG
	
	

	
	
	$1,870.00
	The Davis Co
	
	

	
	
	$2,638.00
	EME
	
	

	
	
	$2,714.00
	WF Bulow
	
	

	
	
	$1,500.00
	Carolina Lead Abatement
	(
	

	12
	104 TAFT STREET

ROANOKE RAPIDS NC
	$2,899.00
	Eastern Environmental
	
	Carolina Lead Abatement is low bidder.

	
	
	$12,272.00
	EHG
	
	

	
	
	$1,640.00
	The Davis Co
	
	

	
	
	$9,683.00
	EME
	
	

	
	
	$2,290.00
	WF Bulow
	
	

	
	
	$1,500.00
	Carolina Lead Abatement
	(
	

	18
	105 PILAND STREET

ROANOKE RAPIDS NC
	$2,600.00
	Eastern Environmental
	
	Carolina Lead Abatement is low bidder.

	
	
	$3,534.00
	EHG
	
	

	
	
	$3,865.00
	The Davis Co
	
	

	
	
	$4,183.00
	EME
	
	

	
	
	$2,714.00
	WF Bulow
	
	

	
	
	$2,000.00
	Carolina Lead Abatement
	(
	


Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if we have any experience with Carolina Lead Abatement.
Mr. Chris Hilbert, Project Manager with Holland Consulting Planners, Inc., stated Holland has had experience with them in the past and had no problems.  He stated they have worked with them for about four years, and they also have experience in rehab work.

Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to award the asbestos removal contract for the Vine Street CDBG-CR Project to the low bidder, Carolina Lead Abatement, in the amount of $5,000.
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Tax Refund Request from Brandy Creek/Wallace Fork Property Owners
City Attorney Chichester stated this area, after it was annexed by action of the General Assembly, was reassessed by the County Tax Office which resulted in dramatic increases in the value of the properties.  He stated these taxes were collected by Halifax County.  Mr. Chichester stated Mr. Peter Gilbert and Mr. Mark Dorosin with the UNC Center for Civil Rights represented the residents and requested that the property be de-annexed.  He stated the City passed a resolution asking the General Assembly to de-annex the property which was done.  He stated Mr. Gilbert and Mr. Dorosin, again representing the residents of the area, came back and requested a tax refund for the amounts that were higher than what they contend they should have been.  Mr. Chichester explained that the County Commissioners met and voted not to voluntarily refund the money.  He stated he is recommending that the City Council take action tonight so that he can send a letter to Mr. Gilbert and Mr. Dorosin stating the City’s decision.  Mr. Chichester stated the City can take the position that it will voluntarily refund the amount which is between $17,000 and $19,000 or it can take the position that it will not voluntarily refund the money.  He stated a third option is not to take a position on the matter but he does not recommend that option.
Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if we are obligated to refund the money since the County is the entity that set the property values.

Mr. Chichester stated the City is not obligated to refund the taxes voluntarily.  He stated the City did not set the property values and did not collect the taxes but the City did get its part of the increased taxes.  He stated these properties were taxed by the County, City and the Weldon School District so all of the entities benefitted by the values being higher.  Mr. Chichester stated the City did not value the property and did not set the mechanism for which that took place.  He stated the County Tax Assessor did that.  He stated he is absolutely satisfied that the City did nothing wrong.  He stated he has made his position pretty clear since day one.  Mr. Chichester stated there is a fair chance that there will be a lawsuit and he does not know what the outcome would be but is absolutely comfortable with the fact that while the City benefitted from the taxes that were collected, it had nothing to do with the value of the properties.
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked Mr. Chichester for his recommendation.

Mr. Chichester stated his recommendation is that the City vote not to refund the taxes.  He stated he is not making this decision because that is what the County decided.  He stated the City acts totally independent from the County.  He pointed out 
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that when the property values were increased, the property owners had the right to file an appeal and none did.  He stated they did not follow the correct procedures and paid the taxes.  Mr. Chichester stated they then later chose to contend that the valuation of the property was illegal and done in a discriminatory manner.  He stated the City had no hand in this whatsoever.  He stated if they had challenged the process and been successful, the taxes would not have been collected.  Mr. Chichester stated he does not believe they can prove discrimination.  He pointed out that if the City voluntarily refunds this money, it leaves itself open to every other property owner to make similar claims, and the City would be writing checks.

Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Cowen and unanimously carried to not refund the property taxes as requested by the Brandy Creek/Wallace Fork property owners per the advice of the City Attorney.

City Manager’s Report
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated departmental reports are included in the agenda packet.  He stated he has no reports for tonight.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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